
























Good morning/afternoon: 

My name is James Kuemmerle. I have been a clinical social worker for nearly 28 years. I have 

had the opportunity to work in rural and frontier communities in Pennsylvania, North Carolina, 

Wyoming, and Colorado. Currently, I am employed as a clinical director for an agency that 

serves individuals and families in northeast Colorado. Presently, my family and I reside in the 

town of Akron, CO. 

I am submitting my written testimony because I am not available to do so in person at today’s 

committee hearing. I can certainly speak of the staffing challenges for behavioral health 

professionals in rural and frontier communities. HB22-1005 could be one potential opportunity 

to assist with developing new behavioral health professionals to serve our communities. What 

often happens currently is that behavioral health graduate students who already reside in our 

communities due to the ability to take graduate school coursework via online programs find 

difficulty in finding existing, qualified staff to supervise and instruct them in internship settings 

because of the lack of paid professional clinicians and the extra time associated with providing 

this supervision and training oversight. This bill has the potential to help with our shortage of 

available supervisory clinicians by helping to financially support and further recruit more 

supervising clinicians in our rural communities here in Colorado. 

There are many other issues that we face with the recruitment and retention of staff but that is a 

conversation for another time. 

I have worked with graduate students throughout my career and it is one of the best 

opportunities to recruit staff. I remain optimistic that I will be able to recruit and retain staff so I 

can once again, supervise, mentor, and instruct graduate students. I would do this regardless of 

HB22-1005, but it would be greatly appreciated to receive the proposed tax credit and it might 

help me recruit additional supervising clinicians moving forward. 

Should anyone have questions or want to discuss this in greater detail, I can be reached at 412-

612-0497 (cell) or jkuemmerle264@gmail.com (personal email). I hope to have the opportunity 

in the future to be able to testify in support of this effort in person. 



Thank you chair and members of the committee for reading my testimony.  By way of 
introduction, I am a family practice doctor who up until 2021 was practicing in Rangely, CO.  I 
worked in a critical access hospital and clinic in various roles while also taking on 
administrative tasks like medical directorships of multiple departments of the hospital and chief 
of staff.  My family had to move in order to care for my mother so I am in a different town in 
Colorado now, and I benefited from this tax credit.  I also sit on the board of directors for the 
Colorado Academy of Family Practice.


The first reason I am in favor of this bill is the effect this has on the growing need to have 
sustainable medical providers in rural areas.  I have had many medical students surprised at 
the quality of life and opportunities available in rural/frontier medicine.  It has opened their eyes 
to the future options they have to consider practices outside the urban corridor of our state.  If 
preceptors didn’t open the door as it were to this possibility, we would lose many future 
primary care practitioners due to lack of exposure.   In another committee there were questions 
as to why not all the allotted money was used by providers, and it is because I think that for 
many physicians, the tax credit is just a small incentive and with busy practices in small areas 
where the work is never done, sometimes there just isn’t time enough to set aside time for 
medical students.  But every fiscal incentive helps to reduce the fatigue and burden on rural 
practitioners.  This in turn helps both rural and urban dwellers, in that at least in Rangely, CO if 
any traveller gets into a car accident, our hospital (the only one for 50+ miles in any direction) 
will respond and has saved more lives of passers-through and residents alike than I could 
count.


For my own part I have had 6 medical students rotate with me, and the other reason I favor this 
bill is because of how it has encouraged more primary care medicine.  Of the 6 students I had, 
4 ended up going into primary care and I know at least 2 of those 4 changed their career path 
because of the rotation they had with me.  These two students were more interested initially in 
anesthesiology and nephrology, but seeing my work and life balance encouraged them to 
instead pursue residencies in family practice.  We have a growing need in our state for primary 
care, and I’m happy to precept students into what I think is the best job in the world.


Thank you for your time and for reading my testimony.  Please vote in favor of this bill.



